NATIONAL CENTER FOR POLICY ANALYSIS

10 Cool Global Warming Policies¹

Policy Report No. 321

by Iain Murray and H. Sterling Burnett with contributions from Eli Lehrer and Greg Conko June 2009

Global warming is a reality. But whether it is a serious problem — and whether emissions of carbon dioxide (CO₂) and other greenhouse gases from human fossil fuel use are the principal cause — are uncertain. The current debate over the U. S. response to climate change centers on greenhouse gas emissions reduction policies, which are likely to impose substantially higher costs to society than global warming might.



Dallas Headquarters: 12770 Coit Rd., Suite 800 Dallas, TX 75251 972.386.6272 • Fax: 972.386.0924

Washington Office: 601 Pennsylvania Avenue NW, Suite 900, South Building Washington, DC 20004 202.220.3082 • Fax: 202.220.3096

www.ncpa.org

ISBN #1-56808-198-7 www.ncpa.org/pub/st/st321/st321.pdf



Executive Summary

What should be done about the threat of global warming? Unfortunately, many proposals — including mandatory limits on carbon dioxide (CO_2) emissions — would be much more costly to society than the danger it seeks to avert. Fortunately, there are policies that could be adopted that are desirable in their own right and are commendable, even if there were no threat of global warming. These policies would reduce greenhouse gas emissions, increase energy efficiency, reduce harms associated with global warming or increase the world's capabilities to deal with climatechange-associated problems. Here are 10 of them:

No. 1: Eliminate All Subsidies for Fuel Use. Subsidies for energy research and development, as well as the production, transportation, marketing and consumption of energy, encourage greater energy use and raise emissions levels.

No. 2: Reduce Regulatory Barriers to New Nuclear Power Plants. Regulatory delays add substantially to the cost of nuclear power, which is the only proven technology that can provide enough reliable emissionsfree energy to significantly reduce greenhouse gas emissions.

No. 3: Reduce Wildfires through Alternative Forest Management Institutions. Local and private forest management would reduce overcrowding and disease in poorly managed national forests, increasing the ability of the trees to absorb carbon and reducing wildfires, which release huge amounts of CO₂.

No. 4: Liberalize Approval of Biotechnology. Through biotechnology we are developing faster growing varieties of trees that can absorb and store large amounts of CO_2 as well as drought-resistant crops that can thrive despite climate change.

No. 5: Repeal the National Flood Insurance Program. Subsidized flood insurance is responsible for much of the development in coastal areas and in flood plains. Eliminating this subsidy would make us less vulnerable to higher sea levels and increased rainfall.

No. 6: Increase Use of Toll Roads with Congestion Pricing. Toll lanes with rates that vary according to time of day can reduce traffic delays that increase energy use and emissions.

No. 7: Remove Older Cars from the Road. Subsidizing the replacement of older vehicles with newer ones would increase fuel efficiency and reduce emissions. **No. 8: Reform Air Traffic Control Systems.** Allowing pilots to fly more direct routes and avoid lengthy holding patterns and runway delays would save fuel and reduce aircraft emissions.

No. 9: Remove Regulatory Barriers to Innovation. Environmental regulations often increase the costs of replacing older, dirtier facilities with newer, cleaner ones.

No. 10: Encourage Breakthroughs in New Technology. An "X" prize-type competition would encourage the development of new transportation and electric power technologies that reduce CO_2 emissions while meeting future energy demands.

About the Authors

Iain Murray is a director of projects and analysis and senior fellow in energy, science and technology at the Competitive Enterprise Institute (CEI). He writes regularly for print and online sources, his CEI articles having appeared in *The New York Post, Investors Business Daily*, the *Financial Times*, the *Wall Street Journal*, the *Washington Examiner* and many other newspapers. He has appeared on Fox News, CNN Headline News, the BBC and Al-Jazeera among other broadcast appearences. Mr. Murray holds a BA and MA from the University of Oxford, an MBA from the University of London and the Diploma of Imperial College of Science, Technology and Medicine.

H. Sterling Burnett is a senior fellow with the National Center for Policy Analysis. While he works on a number of issues, he specializes in issues involving environmental and energy policy. He also serves as an adviser to the American Legislative Exchange Council Energy, Environment, Natural Resources and Agriculture Task Force (1996 - Present); a senior fellow with the Texas Public Policy Foundation (2005 - Present); and a contributing editor to *Environment & Climate News* (2005 – Present). Dr. Burnett has been published in *Ethics, Environmental Values, The Review of Metaphysics, International Studies in Philosophy, The World and I, USA Today* and the *Washington Post*. Dr. Burnett received a Ph.D. in Applied Philosophy from Bowling Green State University in 2001.



Introduction

Global warming is a reality. But whether it is a serious problem and whether emissions of carbon dioxide (CO₂) and other greenhouse gases from human fossil fuel use are the principal cause — are uncertain. The current debate over the U.S. response to climate change centers on greenhouse gas emissions reduction policies, which are likely to impose substantially higher costs to society than global warming might. The world will surely regret it if billions of people are mired in poverty because resources are diverted to solve a nonexistent or trivial problem.² On the other hand, the world would regret doing nothing if human-made global warming is a serious problem.

Fortunately, there are "noregrets" policies that would prove beneficial whether or not human activities are creating a global warming problem. No-regrets policies:

- Reduce the amount of greenhouse gases emitted into the atmosphere, or
- Mitigate, prevent or reduce harms associated with global warming, or
- Increase society's capability to deal with problems associated with global warming, or
- Reduce the amount of emissions per unit of output or per unit of energy used, and
- Don't impose significant economic costs.

The policies discussed in this paper should, to some degree, mitigate and/or allow us to adapt to global warming, or both. These steps would expand energy choices, improve energy efficiency and increase societal resiliency and adaptability.

"'No-regrets' policies are beneficial, regardless of global warming."

Some policies are likely to reduce greenhouse gas emissions absolutely and spur technological innovation. Other policies would reduce energy intensity and/or *emissions intensity*. That is, they would reduce energy use per unit of output, or dollar of gross domestic product (GDP), and/or reduce emissions of greenhouse gases per unit of energy used. In fact, the trend in all developed countries has been toward more efficient energy use. And greenhouse gas emissions reductions usually accompany reductions in emissions of regulated pollutants that are known at some level of atmospheric concentration to adversely affect human health and/or impose external costs on society. These include gaseous compounds of nitrogen and sulfur, carbon particulates, ozone (O_2) and carbon monoxide (CO). Although CO_{2} is often called a pollutant, it is not: It is an atmospheric trace gas essential to plant life. The consumption of CO₂ allows plants to release oxygen, which is essential to animal life.³

Each of these policies would make it easier to meet emissionreduction goals without sacrificing living standards. On the other hand, if further research reveals that the threat from climate change is minimal and there is little need for emissions reductions, these policies would still be beneficial.

Costly Measures to Combat Climate Change

Conventional approaches to combat climate change could impose considerable costs, with little corresponding benefits. Specifically, the Obama administration plans to implement a cap-and-trade system to reduce greenhouse gas emissions. Under a cap-and-trade system, the government sets a ceiling on total emissions and auctions, or gives away, allowances to the affected industries permitting them to emit CO_2 . Companies that continue to exceed their cap can purchase unused allowances from others.

The goal of a cap-and-trade system is to gradually reduce the number of allowances until emissions are cut to the desired level. Europe instituted such a system to meet its goals under the Kyoto Protocol, the international agreement to limit greenhouse gases.⁴ Yet, experience in Europe and elsewhere, and theoretical modeling, suggests that the price required to achieve the emissions reductions through a cap-and-trade system vastly exceed the likely cost of those emissions to society. In fact, Europe has not yet met its goals for emissions reductions. The reason: The number of

	Table IEffect of Carbon Taxes on Energy CostsAdditionalIncreasedAdditionalAdditionalCost perAdditionalCost perCost perKilowatt HourCost perof ElectricityGallon of Gas									
Estimated Social Cost per Ton of Carbon	Additional Cost per Kilowatt Hour of Electricity	Additional Cost per Gallon of Gas	Increased Household Expenditure on Electricity*	Increased Household Expenditure on Gasoline*						
\$85	8 ¢	74 ¢	\$853	\$626						
\$24	2.5 ¢	20 ¢	\$266	\$229						
\$5	.5 ¢	4 ¢	\$53	\$46						

*Note: Assumes average household use of 10,600 kWh of electricity and 1,143 gallons of gasoline annually.

Source: Authors' calculations.

allowances has not been cut because of public resistance to energy price increases from interim emissions limits.

The Cost of Cutting Greenhouse Gas Emissions. Various studies have calculated the potential costs of actions to prevent or reduce future global warming. For instance:

- A study by economist Stephen Brown of the Federal Reserve Bank of Dallas estimates that if the United States attempted to cut emissions by the amount required by the Kyoto Protocol, GDP in 2010 would be \$275.2 billion to \$467.8 billion lower than otherwise — representing a loss of \$921 to \$1,565 per person.⁵
- The United Nations has calculated that stabilizing CO₂ levels at 550 parts per million (which

many scientists believe is necessary to prevent the most dire harms from global warming) would cost trillions of dollars.⁶

The Cost of Global Warming. Published economic studies agree that the costs CO_2 emissions impose on society are quite small - including current and future costs, and both private and external harms. In the most comprehensive review of research on the costs of climate change to date, economist Richard Tol analyzed 103 estimates of the marginal damage of CO₂ emissions from 28 published studies. He concluded that with reasonable assumptions about future harms, emission scenarios and technological change, it was very unlikely the social costs would top \$14 per ton and would probably be closer to \$2 per ton.⁷

On the other hand, the *Stern Review of the Economics of Climate* Change, an influential British government report, calculated the social cost of carbon emissions at \$85 a ton, much higher than almost any other estimate. But this report found such high social costs because the author, economist Nicholas Stern, set the discount rate for harm from global climate change at almost zero (0.1 percent). Most economic analyses use a much higher discount rate.

In contrast to the market, at a discount

rate of exactly 0 percent, \$1 billion today is worth only \$1 billion 100 years from now. This would be appropriate if people were indifferent about when they receive and enjoy the benefits of the dollars. It is precisely because people are not indifferent that the market rate of interest is positive — rewarding people who delay consumption.

Stern argued that present generations have a moral obligation to protect the interests of future generations, because people who are not yet born cannot express their own future preferences. However, the choice of which discount rate to use is not about the weight to give the well-being of future generations but about opportunity costs. Investments people make today are likely to increase the wealth of their descendants, giving future generations greater resources to exercise their preferences regarding environ-



mental protection. The higher the rate of return earned on a dollar invested today, the more wealth future generations are deprived of if the money is spent now. Thus, Kevin Murphy of the University of Chicago argues that the market interest rate should be used as the discount rate because that is the opportunity cost of spending money on climate mitigation.⁸

Interestingly, Stern's own model assumes that people 200 years from now will have real incomes that are more than 10 times incomes today. This means that if the government taxes people today — either explicitly or through regulations — to reduce climate change in 200 years, the government will be taxing the poor to help the rich.

Environmental interest groups have seized upon Stern's extreme estimates to lobby for substantial, immediate action to cut greenhouse gas emissions. These actions could include a cap-and-trade system or a tax on the carbon content of fossil fuels, including oil, natural gas and coal.⁹ A carbon tax would raise the cost of a gallon of gasoline or a kilowatt-hour (kWh) of electricity generated by coal or natural gas. The rate of the tax could be increased until the estimated costs of climate change are recouped by society or (at what may be a different tax rate) greenhouse gas emissions are reduced to the desired level.

If Stern's estimated \$85 per ton social cost for CO_2 emissions were used to set a carbon tax rate, or a cap-and-trade scheme were im-



posed to limit emissions to the level required to minimize the social cost, how would it affect electricity and gasoline prices?

Assuming the average U.S. household uses 10,600 kWh of electricity and 1,143 gallons of gasoline annually, increasing the cost of energy derived from fossil fuels by \$85 per ton of emissions would result in additional annual energy expenditures per household of just under \$1,500. This would surely discourage some energy use. [See Table I.]

Using more realistic discount rates, the likely cost of those emissions is at most just under \$500 per household annually and quite possibly under \$100. These figures, if applied globally, would still impose high energy costs on developing countries, severely retarding development in these poor regions.

In contrast to the economic costs that limits on greenhouse gas emissions will impose, this study recommends policies that would bring substantial economic gains to society. Thus, regardless of the threat posed by global warming, these policies should be adopted on their own merits. They will substantially improve energy efficiency, reduce emissions or expand the capability of society to deal with climate change, which are important ancillary benefits.

Table IIEnergy Subsidies, Fiscal Years 2007 and 2008

(millions of 2007 dollars)

Beneficiary		Direct Expenditures		Tax Expenditures		Research & Development		Federal Electricity Support		Total				
2007 Subsidies														
Coal	\$		\$	290	\$	574	\$	69	\$	932				
Refined Coal				2,370		-		1		2,370				
Natural Gas and Petroleum Liquids		0		2,090		39		20		2,149				
Nuclear		-		199	922		146			1,267				
Renewables		5		3,970		727		173		4,875				
Electricity (Not fuel specific)		-		735		140		360		1,235				
End Use		2,290		120		418		079		2,828				
Conservation		256		670		-		-		926				
Total	\$	2,550	\$ 1	0,444	\$	2,819	\$	767	\$1	16,581				

Source: "Federal Financial Interventions and Subsidies in Energy Markets 2007," Energy Information Administration, Executive Summary, Table ES1.

No. 1: Eliminate All Subsidies for Fuel Use

While many governments of developed nations argue for a worldwide reduction in fossil fuel use in order to combat climate change, those same governments also subsidize energy use and production.

Subsidies Worldwide. In 2001, the countries of the EU-15 (the "old Europe" nations in the European Union) spent \$16.77 billion (in 2009 dollars) subsidizing coal and \$11.23 billion subsidizing oil and gas.¹⁰

The International Energy Agency (IEA) estimates that developing countries spend around \$220 billion annually on subsidies for energy production and consumption, of which \$170 billion subsidizes fossil fuels [see Figure I].¹¹ Including developed countries, subsidies for energy production and consumption worldwide amount to around \$300 billion, the majority of which are for fossil fuels.¹²

Such subsidies reduce energy prices below what the market would set, encouraging greater use and raising emissions levels. Direct subsidies include grants to producers and consumers, government investment in research or infrastructure and preferential loans or tax treatment. Indirect subsidies include trade restrictions, price caps and market regulations that guarantee sales volume and restrict competition.

Many signatories to Kyoto subsidize carbon-based fuel use and production. Such subsidies "tilt the playing field," discouraging research expenditures by private energy companies in developing alternative energy sources. Produc-



ers and consumers of other energy sources then demand subsidies to "level the playing field." Thus, government intervention causes significant distortions in energy markets.

British Petroleum estimates that countries that subsidize transportation fuel use accounted for 96 percent of the increase in oil demand in 2007.¹³ Many of them are lessdeveloped nations that subsidize both production and consumption of fuels. The IEA estimates that removing domestic price subsidies in China, India, Indonesia, Iran, Russia, Kazakhstan, South Africa and Venezuela would reduce global energy use 3.5 percent and reduce global CO₂ emissions 4.6 percent.¹⁴

U.S. Energy Subsidies. The U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA) calculates that federal energy subsidies amount to \$16 billion annually [see Table II]: ¹⁵

- In 2007, the federal government spent approximately \$5.5 billion on subsidies for the coal, oil and natural gas industries— principally tax breaks for investment — including \$3 billion for coal and natural gas, and more than \$2 billion for research and development of clean-coal technology to reduce greenhouse gas emissions from coal.
- The government spent an additional \$1.2 billion for electricity production and use (not fuel specific), and \$2.8 billion to increase the energy efficiency of homes and businesses.

It spent an additional \$5 billion for renewable energy production and use, mostly in the form of tax breaks.

> "Governments subsidize energy use and production."

■ Finally, \$1.2 billion went to the nuclear industry.

The EIA found that subsidies doubled from 1999 to 2007, due mainly to expanded subsidies for renewable energy and clean-coal technology.

Policy Recommendations. There are a number of neutral energy policies that could be implemented at the national or international level to reduce subsidized production and use:

- International trade talks should include eliminating subsidies for fossil fuel production and consumption.
- National budgets should be reviewed with the goal of eliminating programs that encourage energy use.
- Subsidies and tax breaks, or tax penalties, for specific energy technologies should be eliminated to remove price distortions in energy markets.¹⁶

A neutral energy tax policy, for example, would include replacing the federal tax-depreciation schedule for investment in new capital stock with immediate expensing.¹⁷ New equipment almost always produces fewer emissions per unit of output than older equipment. Changing the depreciation schedule so that new investments could be written off immediately would make it profitable to replace old equipment at a much quicker pace. This simple change could do more to increase energy efficiency throughout the economy than the current complicated expensing regime.

Why Is This a No-Regrets **Policy?** Subsidies for energy research and development (R &D) cost taxpayers millions of dollars but produce minimal benefits.¹⁸ The Congressional Budget Office and other analysts note that federal R&D money rarely produces commercially viable technologies. In response to consumer demand or in search of efficiencies, the private sector invests in technologies with the potential for marketable innovations. On the other hand, government R&D funding has often been allocated on the basis of political favoritism. For example, taxpayers invested about \$1.5 billion in the Big Three automakers in an effort to develop hybrid engine technology, but privately financed Japanese research rendered the technology obsolete.19

An international agreement with binding targets to end energy subsidies would arguably reduce emissions to a greater extent and at a lower cost than Kyoto-type agreements. It would combat energy obesity worldwide rather than force



an energy starvation diet on developed countries that have the highest costs of avoidance and account for a shrinking share of emissions.

Kyoto and more recent proposals would have almost no effect on overall emissions since they do not include fast-growing developing countries, such as China (now the No. 1 CO_2 emitter). The United Nations projects that these countries will produce the vast majority of future CO_2 emissions. By contrast, an agreement to end energy subsidies that includes developing countries would be less costly because preventing and/or reducing future emissions in developing countries is less expensive than forcing developed countries to radically alter their energy and transportation infrastructure. Although no such agreement has been proposed, it would make sense as part of the Obama administration's new approach to international energy policy.

No. 2: Reduce Regulatory Barriers to New Nuclear Power Plants

Currently, nuclear power is the only technology capable of providing emissions-free energy on the scale required to significantly reduce carbon emissions. In the United States, almost 700 million metric tons of CO_2 emissions annually are avoided due to nuclear-generated electricity. Worldwide, nuclear generation reduces emissions by almost 2 billion metric tons below what they otherwise would be.

However, due to environmental antinuclear activism, which began in the 1970s, building a nuclear plant takes a very long time. This raises development and construction costs to the level that nuclear power is not economically competitive with forms of electricity generation that emit greenhouse gases, such as coal and natural gas. According to the Nuclear Energy Institute, building a new nuclear power plant takes 10 years from concept to operation, only four years of which is needed for actual construction. The additional time is consumed by permit application development (two years) and decision making by the Nuclear Regulatory Commission (four years).

The application and approval process has been streamlined over the past decade, but more needs to be done. A potential nuclear power plant builder who has not yet decided to begin construction can file an Early Site Permit application, but it takes an average of 33 months for the Nuclear Regulatory Commission to review it. By contrast, the United Kingdom is introducing a new licensing process under which planning, application and licensing together will take no longer than 18 months.²⁰ This shows there is considerable scope for reducing regulatory delays.

Policy Recommendations.

There are policy changes that can



significantly cut the costs of nuclear power-plant construction and make nuclear power more competitive with other generation technologies.

Put the industry in charge of fuel cycle management. Under the Energy Policy Act of 1982, the federal government was supposed to collect and manage spent nuclear fuel. Despite failing to do so, it continues to collect fees for that purpose. The industry should have the responsibility and ability to decide how to dispose of the fuel safely. Without an effective and agreed-upon approach to the management of nuclear waste, nuclear power is likely to remain too risky an investment.

Remove commodity tariffs. Prices for vital construction materials such as steel and cement are artificially inflated by tariffs. Removing import tariffs would reduce construction costs. For example, large amounts of concrete are used in the construction of nuclear power stations, but thanks to high tariffs, the United States is experiencing a cement shortage. Cement producers such as Mexico have found that it is more profitable to send shipments to China than to the United States because of a 40 percent U.S. import tariff. In 2004, the Portland Cement Association, a trade group representing American and Canadian companies, found that 29 states were experiencing shortages despite the fact that virtually all U.S. cement plants were working around the clock, seven days a week. Lifting or reducing the tariffs would obviously benefit other areas of the economy, such as home building,

making this a wide-reaching noregrets policy.

Ease immigration requirements for skilled workers. The aging U.S. nuclear industry is losing skilled workers to other careers or retirement. Unfortunately, the employment of highly skilled immigrant workers is severely limited by the highly restrictive H1-B visa process. Reforming this process would greatly increase the labor pool available and lower costs.

Remove regulatory barriers to uranium mining. The industry will need fuel supplies, and various regulatory barriers restrict exploration and mining of domestic uranium on both public and private lands. These barriers must be removed.

> "Nuclear power is emissions-free."

Why Is This a No-Regrets Policy? Over the next 20 years, U.S. electricity demand is expected to increase more than 45 percent. Even the most comprehensive conservation and efficiency efforts would offset less than one-fourth of this increase in demand. Not counting hydropower, the rated capacity of all renewable energy combined is less than 2 percent of total generating capacity. Furthermore, intermittent sources of electric power, such as solar and wind, require redundant

power plants. Power plants fueled by coal, natural gas or nuclear fuel are the only reliable sources for baseload power (required to keep electric power flowing) and peaking power (required to meet daily spikes in demand). Natural gas and coal both emit CO_2 as a byproduct of combustion. [See Figure II.] Absent a significant breakthrough in the capture of carbon, nuclear fuel, which emits no CO_2 , is clearly preferable for electric power. Increasing nuclear power generation can supply the energy needed for continued growth while reducing future carbon emissions.

No. 3: Reduce Wildfires through Alternative Forest Management Institutions

Forests are carbon sinks: As trees grow they remove carbon dioxide from the atmosphere and store it in their trunks, limbs and roots. In addition, forest soils, made up of dead organic matter built up over time, store a large amount of carbon. The canopy provided by densely packed tropical and temperate forests slow the decay of fallen leaves and other organic matter, slowing the release of carbon and facilitating its incorporation into the soil.

A 40-year study of African, Asian and South American tropical forests found that each year tropical forests absorb as much as 18 percent of all the CO₂ emitted by burning fossil fuels.²¹ Temperate forests in the United States also absorb and store carbon. In 2004, the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) estimated that forests sequestered 10.6 percent of the CO₂ released by the combus-



tion of fossil fuels, with urban trees absorbing another 1.5 percent.²² Other research indicates that U.S. forests may sequester as much as 40 percent of U.S. human greenhouse gas emissions.²³

Forest Fires Are a Growing Climate Concern. Unfortunately, poor forest management in the United States and other countries contributes to wildfires, which directly add carbon to the atmosphere and reduce the amount of CO_2 absorbed by forests. For instance:

 Wildfires in the United States release about 290 million metric tons of CO₂ into the atmosphere every year — equaling as much as 6 percent of the nation's annual emissions from burning fossil fuels.²⁴

- Pine beetle infestations have killed so many trees in Western Canada that they have contributed to a rise in large wildfires, turning Canadian forests from a net carbon sink that absorbs 55 million tons of CO₂ per year into a net emitter of up to 245 million tons annually.²⁵
- The Australian government calculated that wildfires in 2003 released more than 190 million tons of CO₂, accounting for one-third of the country's total emissions, and it found that fires in 2006 and 2007 released an additional 360 million tons of CO₂.²⁶
- In terms of total CO₂ emissions, Indonesia is the third-largest emitter worldwide due largely to its annual wildfires — which emit nearly five times as much as

its energy, agriculture and waste sectors combined.²⁷

How Government Ownership Contributes to Forest Fires. Large-scale forest fires are primarily the result of poor management of publicly owned forests. Federal mismanagement of U.S. forests has increased the number, size and cost of wildfires over the past decade. [See Figure III.] Historically, the national forests have been logged to provide lumber for commercial activities, to prevent wildfires and to promote forest recreation, species protection and land management. In recent decades, political pressure and lawsuits from environmental lobbyists prevented or delayed both commercial and salvage logging, turning much of our national forests into tinderboxes.

Policy Recommendations.

Changing the management structure of national forests could enhance the quality and value of these lands.

Privatizing the forests. The private sector currently preserves, protects and promotes many historically important properties and manages the majority of the country's forests and rangelands in ways that promote environmental quality and benefit the owners and the public. The United States can safely and perhaps profitably sell some of the hundreds of millions of acres of national forests for market value, giving the owners of adjacent properties priority for ownership.

Possible buyers include forest product companies, sportsmen's clubs and environmental groups. While these lands will no longer be



public forests, many and perhaps most will be managed sustainably, in ways that protect their natural character and enhance their environmental and economic value because of the incentives of private ownership. Private companies do not have the general treasury to bail out money-losing operations and therefore seek to maintain the value of their lands. Furthermore, privatizing public lands would increase the tax base in rural areas and reduce the strain on the federal budget.

Public versus Private Management. Private property owners have flexibility in managing their lands, whereas federal forest management is too often hampered by rigidity. For instance, when a wildfire struck near Storrie, Calif., in August 2000, more than 55,000 acres burned, mostly in the Plumas National Forest (28,000 acres) and Lassen National Forest (27.000 acres). About 3,200 acres of private forestland managed by W.M. Beaty and Associates also burned. However, the Forest Service and Beaty's responses couldn't have been more different. By 2001, Beaty foresters had:28

- Reduced the chance of a future catastrophic wildfire by removing smaller dead trees and woody material — generating enough clean biomass to fuel 3,600 homes for a year.
- Harvested larger dead trees suitable for lumber processing

 amounting to 64.5 million
 board feet, enough to build 4,300
 homes.

 Spent millions of dollars to reforest the burned land, planting nearly one million seedlings of seven different tree species.

By contrast:

- The Forest Service removed dead trees and other fuels from only 1,206 acres and replanted 230 acres in the Lassen National Forest.
- In the Plumas National Forest, the Forest Service was prevented from removing dead trees and reforested only 181 acres.

"Forest fires release CO₂."

Private forest owners are not hindered by bureaucratic federal rules requiring multiple studies, public hearings, comment periods and court challenges. Thus, they are better able to prevent infestations and respond quickly to disease outbreaks. Promptly removing dead and dying timber can prevent infestations from spreading to other areas and prevent potentially catastrophic fires. Private companies keep the number of trees per acre at an optimal level. This reduces fire hazards and lets sunlight reach the forest floor, which helps regrowth and biodiversity.

Alternatives to Outright Privatization. For political reasons, it may be impossible to sell certain national forests, but there are various mechanisms or institutional arrangements that would confer many of the benefits of ownership without removing land entirely from public control.

For instance, following a suggestion by economists Richard Stroup and John Baden, Congress could establish Wilderness Endowment Boards to own and manage national forests lands.²⁹ These governmentchartered, nonprofit entities, whose board members would be approved by Congress, would have a narrowly defined fiduciary duty to protect and enhance the natural values of the land under their charge. Activities such as oil and gas production, commercial hunting and other resource production could enhance forests without hurting the environment; such is the case with properties managed by the Audubon Society and the Nature Conservancy.

Each individual board would decide how to balance use, recreational access and strict "off-limits" preservation, bound only by their understanding of what is necessary to preserve and enhance the land while generating the revenues necessary to manage it.

Reintroducing Competition. Public lands retained by the federal government could still receive some of the environmental benefits of private ownership if federal, state and local governments competed for control of these lands within the public system.³⁰ For example, teams of experts from federal and state agencies, environmental organizations and the timber industry in Montana and Minnesota compared

the environmental effects of state and federal forest management practices.³¹ They all concluded that state foresters better protected watersheds and waterways from the impacts of logging and other activities:

- In Minnesota, 90 percent of county lands had the highest compliance rate with "best management practices" for protecting water quality; federal forests had a slightly lower compliance rate at 87 percent.
- In Montana, 99 percent of the watersheds in state forests were protected from all impacts from logging, compared to 92 percent in federal forests.

Congress could allow any state or county that demonstrates superior economic *and* environmental performance to take over the management of the national forests within their state or area. Congress could give fixed but declining block grants during a transition period to the forestry agencies that apply and allow them to retain any revenues generated. The program should be allowed to run for several years so state and county foresters could counteract the effects of federal mismanagement.

At the end of the trial, states and counties that have improved a forest's economic and environmental performance could be granted the forests outright and federal payments ended. If forests have not improved, they could be returned to federal control and new management experiments implemented. This program would provide Forest Service managers with an incentive to improve performance or risk losing control over the lands.

Why Is This a No-Regrets Policy? Any of the management regimes suggested above should decrease the size, intensity and frequency of wildfires, meaning less CO_2 will be pumped into the atmosphere each year and more carbon stored. Also, where there are currently more dead or dying trees or in burnt-over areas, trees will be replanted at a more rapid rate, increasing the carbon uptake of the nation's forests.

"Well-managed forests absorb CO₂."

When pest infestations and fires do occur, the incentives for the new "owners" will be to help the forest recover as soon as possible in order to help wildlife recover, reduce soil erosion and stream destruction, restart natural ecological cycle and/ or make a profit.

What about international forests? Despite the various legal systems and property rights regimes around the world, all forests should benefit from a no-regrets solution suggested in the next section: the widespread adoption of agricultural biotechnological innovations. As mentioned below, scientists are genetically engineering trees that grow faster and can store carbon at a higher rate than existing varieties. Such trees can be planted in forests where commercial timber producers are operating and in tropical forests previously lost to slash-andburn agriculture. In addition, the adoption of new biotech crops that increase yields, improve nutrition and/or reduce the need for such inputs as fertilizers should also reduce stress on tropical forests by reducing the need of farmers to move from one forest plot to the next to maintain annual production.

No. 4: Liberalize Approval of Biotechnology

The 1995 introduction of genetically engineered, or biotech, crops in the United States and other countries provided farmers with a valuable tool to increase farm yields while protecting the environment. However, a maze of scientifically indefensible rules governing the testing, development and sale of biotech seeds, plants and the foods derived from them has greatly hindered the use of biotechnology to benefit the environment.

Environmental Benefits of Biotech Crops. Crops have been genetically engineered to grow more robustly with less pesticides and herbicides and to resist several plant diseases that reduce yields. In 2001 alone, biotechnology-derived plants increased U.S. food production by approximately 4 billion pounds, saved \$1.2 billion in production costs and decreased pesticide use by about 46 million pounds.³² They have improved air, soil and water quality as a consequence of reduced tillage, less chemical spraying and



fuel savings, and they have enhanced biodiversity as a consequence of lower insecticide use.³³

Scientists from Louisiana State University and Auburn University found that fewer natural resources are consumed to manufacture and transport pesticides when farmers plant bioengineered pest-resistant cotton. They estimate that biotech cotton saved 3.4 million pounds of raw materials and 1.4 million pounds of fuel oil in 2000 that would otherwise have been consumed in the manufacture and distribution of synthetic insecticides. Additionally, 2.16 million pounds of industrial waste were eliminated. Farmers used 2.4 million gallons less fuel, 93 million gallons less water and saved 410,000 hours of labor.

Genetically engineered herbicidetolerant crops have encouraged farmers to adopt practices that reduce tillage or eliminate it altogether.³⁴ Low-tillage practices can decrease soil erosion up to 90 percent, compared with conventional cultivation. This saves valuable topsoil, improves soil fertility and dramatically reduces sedimentation in lakes, ponds and waterways.³⁵

Crop varieties — such as corn, wheat and other crops — are being developed that are drought and heat tolerant, have increased soilnutrient uptake and can grow in salty and acidic soils. They could increase agricultural productivity dramatically.³⁶ Even delaying ripening of fruits and vegetables could substantially enhance food supplies because post-harvest and



end-use losses are estimated to be as high as 47 percent worldwide.³⁷ All of these changes would further reduce energy use and consequent emissions in both food production and transport.

Potential Carbon Sequestration. Plants by their very nature absorb carbon when growing, thereby sequestering it in their bodies and remains. In fact, most fossil fuels today are a result of carbon sequestration by plants during the Carboniferous era. Biotechnology also increases the carbon-sequestration potential of agriculture.³⁸

For example, faster growing varieties of trees that absorb large amounts of CO_2 are being de-

veloped. Such trees can also be logged, thereby saving existing oldgrowth forest and also, by virtue of their fast growth, take up far less land area than traditional lumber sources.

Adaptation to Climate Change. Biotechnology can also be used to develop crops that are more resistant to climate extremes and thus to problems that global warming might exacerbate. Some researchers have argued that global warming will increase drought, making some currently arable land unsuitable for agriculture and making current drought-prone or arid lands even drier. Thus, developing crops that could be grown on arid lands would

be a positive adaptation in the face of rising population.

Indeed, scientists are using biotechnology to create varieties of corn, wheat and other crops that can thrive with little water. As the world's population expands and global warming alters weather patterns, water shortages are expected to hinder efforts to grow more food.³⁹ Although people consume only a quart or two of water every day, the plants and meat they eat in a typical day require 2,000 to 3,000 quarts to produce.

Although genetically enhanced varieties of major commodity crops have been introduced in the United States and nearly two dozen other countries, their broader adoption has been hampered by burdensome and scientifically unjustifiable regulatory hurdles and, in many cases, outright bans. In the United States, all new biotech crop varieties are regulated by the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA), which treats them as posing a threat of invasiveness or "weediness" until several years' worth of tightly controlled field testing demonstrates that they will not be "injurious to agriculture."⁴⁰ The EPA also regulates biotech varieties that are engineered to resist insects and other pests or plant diseases under rules similar to those governing chemical pesticides.⁴¹ Furthermore, the safety of biotech foods is regulated by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA).42 Countless scientific bodies — including the U.S. National Academy of Sciences, the American Medical Association and the Institute of Food Technologists - have

found that biotech plants and foods pose no new or unique risks and require no different standards or safety regulations than conventional crops.⁴³ However, these regulations impose vastly higher burdens on biotech varieties, and the expense of complying with these regulations makes it uneconomical to use biotechnology for all but the largest commodity crops.⁴⁴

"Biotech crops can feed a warming world."

Many countries have effectively banned biotech crops altogether. Despite the favorable recommendation of the relevant scientific committees, members of the European Union and others use a highly politicized regulatory system to reject approval of most biotech varieties.45 Consequently, many of the poorest nations in Africa and Asia have been reluctant to approve biotech crop varieties for fear of jeopardizing important export markets. For example, even though several insect-resistant, pathogen-resistant and herbicide-tolerant rice varieties have been developed by Asian, North American and European scientists using biotech methods, none are commercially available in Asia because European commodity shippers have threatened to boycott nations that adopt biotech rice.⁴⁶

Policy Recommendations.

Changing current policies regarding biotechnology can have many positive effects, whether or not global warming imposes significant harms on society.

Eliminate or reduce barriers. Eliminating or reducing the amount of time needed for biotech crops to be approved would substantially increase food production around the world. It would also allow developing countries to adopt these crops, contributing to the incomes of these agricultural nations. Thus, the increased yield from the adoption of these crops would benefit farmers, consumers and the environment.

Why Is This a No-Regrets Policy? Biotechnology can lower emissions by reducing the amount of energy used to produce food and by providing greater sequestration potential. It also makes it easier to feed vulnerable populations if global warming results in increased drought or threatens the failure of traditional crops.

No. 5: Repeal the National Flood Insurance Program

Sea levels are predicted to rise as a result of thermal expansion and melting glaciers, principally in Greenland and Antarctica.⁴⁷ Much of the concern over the potential harm of global warming to the United States relates to coastal flooding as a result of higher sea levels. However, much of the investment in potentially vulnerable areas is a result of the National Flood Insurance



Program (NFIP). This 41-year-old program has arguably outgrown its original purpose, which was to provide temporary flood insurance to property owners who were unaware they were in flood-prone areas.⁴⁸ Because of full-disclosure mortgage and insurance requirements, nearly all current owners were aware of their area's flood problems when they purchased or developed their properties. Today, federally subsidized flood insurance encourages people to build homes where they otherwise would not. It encourages lenders to finance mortgages they otherwise would not. Today, NFIP covers almost 5 million homes in more than 20,000 communities. This program offers insurance at subsidized rates for properties that are prone to flooding. Thus, it encourages high-risk development and harms environmentally sensitive areas, including wetlands, floodplains and coastal marshes. The program creates a moral hazard — meaning it encourages people to take greater risks because the government helps bear those risks. Frequently, the result is lost lives, destroyed property, livelihoods and environmental destruction. Thus, ending the program would be a valuable adaptation to a world with rising sea levels, as well as discouraging development that creates problems today.

Flood Insurance Subsidies. Historically, the NFIP retarded the development of private flood insurance in the United States, because it was created when the private sector was just beginning to offer flood protection. Thus, the NFIP displaced the emerging private market.⁴⁹

The NFIP subsidizes premiums for roughly 20 percent of the covered properties, most of which were developed prior to the program's beginning in 1968. The other 80 percent of properties pay premiums that actuaries believe will be adequate, over time, for the NFIP to break even. But these premiums are inadequate for two reasons. First, the maps used to determine the risk of flooding and thereby set NFIP premiums are inaccurate and out of date. Second, the premiums don't reflect the risks associated with some contingencies — such as major catastrophes — that private insurers consider.

> "Subsidized flood insurance promotes dangerous coastal development."

The NFIP guarantees payments of damage claims on insured properties. If the program runs out of money to pay claims, it has the authority to borrow from the U.S. Treasury. Thus, payouts are de facto guaranteed by the federal government. The program has been bailed out by taxpayers twice.

Policy Recommendations. The following reforms would eliminate NFIP subsidies and reduce the potential cost of coastal flooding.

Buy some properties. In some cases, government, private industry or a combination of the two might buy NFIP-insured properties and

convert them to more flood-resistant uses — such as golf courses and parks. Buyouts would be an important component of any "exit strategy" for the NFIP and some parcels of land are particularly suitable for conversion to other uses. However, buyouts alone cannot solve the program's problems.

Sell the program's assets. Many NFIP policies have some value on the private market. Estimating their value would be almost impossible today, because there is no market price for the insurance. One way to create a market for the policies would be to divide them into portfolios and sell them at auction. Such sales would greatly reduce the government's role in flood insurance and would deprive the government of revenues to subsidize the worst flooding risks. Without internal subsidies, some properties would be uninsurable, resulting in significant losses to the owners. However, the question of what to do about these uninsurable risks should not slow reform.

Phase out the program. After selling the bulk of the NFIP's policies, the program could be phased out with a tax credit or grant program. Insured owners could be given either a one-time grant proportional to the decline in the value of their property resulting from the NFIP's termination or more modest ongoing subsidies for a limited time.⁵⁰

Why Is This a No-Regrets Policy? Reform of the NFIP would reduce the moral hazard involved in building on vulnerable land, trans-

ferring the risk from taxpayers to the private sector.

Reduce costs to taxpayers. The NFIP continues to pay claims for homes damaged or destroyed by floods, mudslides and other natural disasters without requiring homeowners to relocate. Homeowners can use the money to rebuild in the same location, and the new home is also eligible for NFIP coverage. According to the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA), repetitive claims are the most significant factor in increasing flood insurance costs.

- NFIP pays claims averaging \$200 million per year for about 40,000 repetitively flooded properties.⁵¹
- Since its creation in 1968, the NFIP has paid out nearly \$1 billion for at least 10,000 properties that have experienced two or more losses, with cumulative claims often exceeding the value of the property.⁵²

Reduce subsidies for development in at-risk areas. The Government Accountability Office reports that 90 percent of all natural disasters involve flooding.⁵³ Although they are called "natural" disasters, many would not be nearly as destructive had people and property not been placed in harm's way.

Flood damage costs increased from an average of \$2.6 billion per year (in 2002 dollars) during the first half of the 20th century to more than \$6 billion per year in the past 10 years.⁵⁴ [See Figure IV.]

 In 2004 alone, FEMA received 1.3 million applications for federal disaster assistance due to hurricanes and tropical storms far exceeding the number for any comparable past period.⁵⁵

> "Developers rebuild on flood-prone properties."

Reduce the at-risk population. The National Climatic Data Center says that increased population and development of coastal areas are responsible for the increase in losses due to hurricanes.⁵⁶ According to the 2000 U.S. Census, more than half of Americans live within 50 miles of a coast, and by 2025, 75 percent will.⁵⁷ Indeed, the Heinz Center, an environmental research institute, determined that in the absence of insurance and flood control programs, development density in areas at high risk of flooding would be about 25 percent lower than in areas at low risk of flooding.58

The private sector will respond more quickly than government if threats from global warming increase, thereby reducing the likely damage. If global warming turns out not to be a problem, the reforms would still produce significant benefits by eliminating the market distortion created by the NFIP.

No. 6: Increase Use of Toll Roads with Congestion Pricing, and No. 7: Remove Older Cars from the Road

Worldwide, road transportation vehicles account for approximately 10 percent of net greenhouse gas emissions.⁵⁹ For developed countries, the percentage is even higher:

- Transportation accounts for 27 percent of the European Union's CO₂ emissions.
- Road transportation comprises about 80 percent, with automobiles accounting for more than half.⁶⁰
- In the United States, the transportation sector accounts for 33 percent of CO₂ emissions, and 60 percent of the transportation total comes from personal vehicles.⁶¹

Transportation represents a growing portion of CO_2 emissions in developing countries. Growing automobile ownership is one reason why China has surpassed the United States in CO_2 emissions. In March 2009, China's auto sales exceeded those in the United States for the third straight month.⁶²

In addition to increasing the fuel economy of passenger vehicles, CO_2 emissions per mile of travel could be reduced by relieving traffic congestion and removing older vehicles from the road.

Increasing Traffic Congestion. In the United States, a significant amount of automobile CO₂ emis-



sions result from growing congestion on the nation's roads. Congestion increases travel time, worsens air pollution, increases CO_2 emissions and wastes fuel. According to the Texas Transportation Institute, based on wasted time and fuel, congestion in 437 urban areas cost the nation about \$78.2 billion in 2005.⁶³ In these congested areas:

- The average cost per traveler was \$707 in 2005, up from \$680 in 2004 (using constant dollars).
- Approximately 2.9 billion gallons of fuel were wasted, with 1.7 billion of that total wasted in areas with populations greater than 3 million.
- The amount of wasted fuel per traveler ranged from 38 gallons per year in the largest urban areas to 6 gallons per year in the smaller towns.
- Travel time during peak periods increased by 38 hours a year, on average.

Another source of emissions is older cars, or clunkers. Newer vehicles burn fuel more efficiently; since 1974, domestic new car fuel economy has increased 114 percent — 56 percent for light trucks.⁶⁴ Newer vehicles also have multiple, improved pollution control monitors and mechanisms that reduce emissions. And because the vehicles are newer, these controls work and the engines are tuned. As a result, since the 1970s:

 Air quality has improved dramatically across the board despite increased travel.

- New cars emit 90 percent less air pollution than cars from the 1960s.⁶⁵
- Although driving is increasing by 1 to 3 percent per year, vehicle emissions are dropping 10 percent annually on average.⁶⁶

How bad is this problem? In a study of emissions in Chicago, University of Denver research scientist Donald Stedman found that 8 percent of the cars emitted more than half of all of Chicago's carbon monoxide, with vehicles 5 years or older accounting for 88 percent of the worst polluters.⁶⁷ In addition:

- According to the Brookings Institution, a California study estimates that although cars that are 13 years or older account for only 25 percent of the miles driven, they will produce 75 percent of all pollution from automobiles by 2010.⁶⁸
- Up to 60 percent of the pollutants that form smog are emitted by fewer than 5 percent of the vehicles — almost all of them older vehicles.⁶⁹

"Tollways reduce traffic congestion and vehicle emissions."

Policy Recommendations. Reducing congestion and the number of older vehicles on the roads should diminish the economic, personal and environmental costs of driving.

Expand the use of congestion pricing. Traditional toll roads are established to fund the construction and maintenance of the roadway. Congestion pricing is a market mechanism seeking to reduce the personal, economic and environmental costs associated with traffic congestion. Congestion pricing charges varying fees for the use of toll lanes or entrance ramps, with higher fees during peak hours and lower fees during off-peak times.

It is estimated that as many as 25 percent of drivers during rush hour are on discretionary trips. Congestion pricing should encourage drivers to shift their discretionary trips to off-peak periods. Congestion pricing could also encourage people to carpool, use public transit, combine multiple trips, find alternative routes or change their work/living locations to avoid the toll. These behavioral changes should decrease traffic on all roads.

To encourage widespread adoption of congestion pricing and road construction, the federal government could restrict federal funding or devote a share of the gas tax to new roads implementing such systems. Alternatively, states could sell the right to build new roads — with congestion pricing — to private toll companies and collect taxes on generated revenue. Allowing private companies to compete for value-added toll road construction and ownership should speed the pace of construction and reduce the need to increase gasoline taxes.

There is evidence that congestion pricing improves traffic flow:⁷⁰

- In London, after the adoption of congestion pricing, traffic declined by 15 percent and travel times declined by 30 percent.
- Similarly, bridges and tunnels between New York and New Jersey experienced a decline of 7 percent during the peak morning period and 4 percent in the evening.

The reduction in pollution has been substantial in other countries:⁷¹

- London saw a 37 percent average increase in traffic speed, a 12 percent decline in particulate matter and nitrogen oxides and a 20 percent drop in CO₂.
- In Singapore, there was a 10 m.p.h. increase in average speed, a 45 percent reduction in congestion and 176,400 fewer pounds of CO₂ emissions.
- Stockholm's congestion pricing plan resulted in 15 percent decline in traffic congestion and up to a 14 percent decline in CO₂ emissions.

Retire older vehicles. Approximately 75 million vehicles on the road are 15 years old or older.⁷² Many cars continue to be driven following inspection, despite failing to meet emission requirements. However, advocates for the poor claim that forcing the retirement of older vehicles unfairly penalizes those unable to afford newer vehicles.

To avoid inequity, the government could pay owners to retire their older vehicles. Owners could accept or decline the offer; those

A Regrettable Climate Change Policy: Limiting Air Travel

Airlines are responsible for roughly 5 percent of the total global emissions of CO_2 . Some environmental organizations and governments have proposed an international tax or regulatory controls to reduce the volume of air travel. For instance, the European Union is currently considering including aviation in its Emissions Trading Scheme.⁷⁷

It is unlikely the CO_2 emissions from air travel will decline without a proportionate decrease in fuel use. Because fuel consumption is the second largest cost for airlines — an estimated \$10 billion per year, or 15 percent of airlines' operating costs — the industry has already cut fuel consumption by nearly 50 percent per passenger mile since 1977.⁷⁸ Airlines invested in newer, more efficient aircraft and made operational changes that increased efficiency, such as lowering cruising speeds, taxiing with only one engine and shutting down engines when takeoff is delayed by inclement weather.⁷⁹

The signatory nations to the Kyoto Protocol agreed to eventually lower total greenhouse gas emissions to 1990 levels. However, lowering airline emissions by that much would force a dramatic reduction in air travel. Consumers in the United States and Europe will be forced into other modes of travel that are often more expensive and substantially less safe per mile traveled. Barring changes in existing air travel regulations, the imposition of taxes or regulatory controls to meet 1990 emission levels could make it virtually impossible for U.S. airlines to meet the increasing demand for air travel. The Air Transport Association (ATA) estimates that reducing emissions to 1990 levels would result in a 25 percent to 35 percent reduction in air services.

Airline fares and air cargo rates would skyrocket, service to smaller cities would be grounded and industry employment would drop. ATA projections indicate that U.S. airlines would be disproportionately burdened, placing them at a competitive disadvantage with airlines from third-world countries, which would be exempt. Airline deregulation beginning in the late-1970s is estimated to save consumers close to \$20 billion per year. Greenhouse-gas emission controls now threaten to swallow those gains. As in other sectors of the economy, however, adopting deregulatory measures could enable airlines to reduce their per-trip fuel consumption.



accepting would receive compensation and benefit society. A number of programs are being considered in Congress. Under a plan proposed by Sen. Diane Feinstein (D-Calif.), the vehicle being "sold" must be drivable, registered in the United States and have an original fuel economy rating lower than 18 miles per gallon. Sellers must purchase vehicles that are newer than 2004 and have 25 percent better fuel economy than the federal targets for that class of vehicles. This four-year plan is expected to cost as much as \$2 billion per year and retire one million older cars per vear.73

Rep. Betty Sutton (D-Ohio) proposes giving drivers of vehicles eight years old or older \$3,000 to \$5,000 per car to buy more fuel efficient cars or use mass transit. Vouchers could only be used for cars getting 27 miles per gallon or more (24 miles per gallon for trucks) — the higher the fuel economy, the better the voucher.

These plans could be improved. For example, the vouchers paid to drivers of older cars (eight years or older) could be varied, according to the fuel economy of the car for its class in its model year. Owners who retired less efficient vehicles would get larger vouchers, ensuring a greater percentage of older vehicles will be retired. Vouchers could be used to purchase any vehicle that meets current clean air emission standards and that gets at least 2 miles per gallon more than the vehicle the driver retired. A modest improvement in fuel economy

across millions of vehicles would certainly improve air quality.

Why Are These No-Regrets Policies? Both policies should result in cleaner air, helping cities comply with federal air pollution standards while reducing fuel use and CO_2 emissions. However, both policies also provide solutions for other problems, including relieving congestion and financing road construction. In addition, drivers can choose when to use roads and what vehicles to drive, depending on their particular need.

> "'Clunkers' emit most pollution from automobiles."

No. 8: Reform Air Traffic Control Systems

The increasing demand for air travel means more flights, which means greater fuel use and increased emissions. Yet, the current government-operated air traffic control system, based on a 1930s-era network of radio beacons, hinders innovations that could reduce fuel use and emissions. Specifically, allowing pilots to fly more direct routes between destinations — socalled "free flight" — could save substantial amounts of fuel and reduce aircraft emissions by as much as 17 percent.

Direct Flights. Generally, the shorter the flight, the less fuel is

consumed. Yet neither airlines nor pilots have the freedom to choose the most direct and economical route. This is because the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) mandates that airlines fly indirect routes. When existing regulations were developed, it was deemed necessary to have a vast amount of space between airplanes. Radar and computer systems were incapable of providing pilots with sufficient information about other air traffic to maintain safe distances and line-ofsight control procedures. The consequent inefficiencies delay planes and waste fuel. Allowing pilots to fly more direct, "free flight" routes would reduce greenhouse gas emissions. Such free flights would allow pilots to choose the most efficient flight path given atmospheric conditions, traffic patterns and the like, rather than having the FAA dictate each plane's flight pattern.⁷⁴ An aircraft could fly anywhere as long as it maintained a protected zone of airspace and did not impinge upon the protected zone of another aircraft. Naturally, pilot flexibility would be limited in high-traffic areas, such as John F. Kennedy Airport in New York. According to the FAA, free flight is possible only with "new ground- and air-based communications, navigation, and surveillance equipment, avionics and decision support systems."

The airline industry supports free flight, and the impact on the environment would be tremendous:

 Aircraft CO₂ emissions would be reduced by an estimated 17 percent domestically and 12 percent abroad.

A recent report estimated that implementing such a system would reduce U.S. oil consumption by as much as 400,000 barrels daily by 2030.⁷⁵

Green Landings. Even without significant air traffic control (ATC) reform, advanced technology could potentially save significant amounts of fuel by allowing what have been termed "green landings." Traditional landing approaches involve descending in stages, often involving throttling up the airplane's engines. Green landings, pioneered by Swedish airline SAS and their partners at Stockholm Airport, involve significant computer interaction between a landing aircraft and its destination airport. This interaction allows the airport to time the landing to the second. As a result the plane can land with a single descent, saving large amounts of fuel. SAS estimates that up to 200 kg (440 lbs.) of fuel, and 300 kg (660 lbs.) of CO₂ emissions can be saved on each flight as a result of more efficient landing.76

Unfortunately, the FAA has proven itself incapable of moving to "free flight" in a cost-effective or expeditious fashion. Privatizing the air traffic control system would increase the ability and incentive of the air traffic control system to adopt such reforms and increase overall efficiency within the air travel sector, as well as reducing greenhouse gas emissions from air travel. As the successful experiences with private air traffic control by Canada and New Zealand indicate, a privatized system will be able to act more rapidly in making decisions. It will acquire and implement new technologies and procedures that increase the efficiency of air travel, thereby reducing greenhouse gas emissions.

Why Is This a No-Regrets Policy? In addition to lowering greenhouse gas emissions, the policy will have significant economic benefits. Delays and wasted fuel cost airlines over \$3 billion a year, according to the FAA's own estimates. It is much superior to the alternative that has been proposed to reduce greenhouse gas emissions from flight: significant reductions in air travel. [See the side bar: "A Regrettable Climate Change Policy: Limiting Air Travel.]

No. 9: Remove Regulatory Barriers to Innovation

In competitive markets, companies and entrepreneurs are constantly seeking to reduce production costs in order to achieve the same level of output with less energy and other inputs. This has reduced

"More direct air routes would reduce aircraft emissions."

energy use and greenhouse gas emissions *per unit of output* in the United States and other market-oriented countries.⁸⁰ [See Figure V.]

 For instance, while Russia produces about \$2 of GDP per kilogram of oil (or equivalent energy) consumed, the United States produces about \$4.60 for the same amount of energy.

- Germany produces \$6.20 and Italy produces \$8.20 per unit of energy consumed.
- The overall average for the 15 longstanding European Union countries is \$6.60 of GDP per unit of energy.

In fact, the amount of energy consumed per dollar of output has been falling in developed countries for decades. Meanwhile, these countries have continued to grow. For example:

- From 1990 to 2006, while the United Kingdom's GDP rose 47.8 percent, the energy consumed per unit of output fell by 27 percent.⁸¹
- In the United States, while the economy has grown more than 2,000 percent since 1910, fossil fuel use has increased only 600 percent, while carbon emissions per capita did not even double.⁸²
- Between 2000 and 2006, while U.S. per capita GDP grew from \$34,883 to \$36,122, carbon intensity fell 2 percent each year.⁸³

Regulatory Barriers. Government regulations generally, and environmental regulations in particular, often pose substantial barriers to emissions-reducing innovations. Many efficiency gains require the replacement of existing plant and equipment. A regulatory structure that raises the cost of such capital investments will slow the rate of modernization. The Environmental Law Institute (ELI) concluded that



the current environmental system has created significant barriers to innovation.⁸⁴ By increasing the costs of modifying, enhancing or replacing older, dirtier facilities with newer, cleaner ones, the existing pollution-control regime often works at cross-purposes with the goal of developing less-polluting modes of production.

Analyzing six specific industries in the Great Lakes region, ELI found considerable specific regulatory barriers to environmental innovation. For example, regulations in the baked goods industry aim to reduce ethanol emissions 80 to 95 percent by requiring the installation of Reasonable Available Control Technology (RACT). However, because of these regulations, the ELI found that promising new technologies could not obtain the field testing required to be eligible for RACT permits. As a result, the ELI found, "These barriers combine to provide a monopoly position for the catalytic oxidation technology," which is the particular technology that performed most effectively when the regulations were introduced. Thus, the regulations prevented the development of potentially better alternatives.

In general, ELI found that pollution emission limits or discharge standards tend to be based on the EPA's determination of which technology will best achieve the required emissions reductions.⁸⁵ Once a technology is chosen as the preferred pollution control method, there is substantially less incentive to introduce newer technologies or to switch to other energy sources, even if they will improve



DATASTA/64199955-1178226923002/21322619/LGDB2007.pdf.

environmental performance.⁸⁶ For example, in the 1960s and 1970s, as national clean air laws were developed, the quickest, most effective way to reduce pollution from coal-fired power plants would have been for government to determine the level of pollution it felt was protective of public health and, after setting standards and a timetable, simply to have directed energy companies to meet it.87 In the pursuit of profits, companies would have sought out the most efficient, least costly method or technology to meet the required criteria. For most existing power plants, this would have meant switching from highsulfur, dirty Eastern coal to lowsulfur, cleaner Western coal.

But Congress did not take this path. First, under pressure from the power industry, Congress exempted existing power plants from the new clean air standards. Second, under pressure from Eastern states' mining interests, Congress mandated that a particular technology — scrubbers — be used to reduce emissions from new power plants. By scrubbing the post-combustion mix of gases and particulates before emitting them from smokestacks, power plants could continue to use dirtier coal from relatively populous Eastern states with strong mining labor unions. This made the manufacturers of the scrubber technology happy, but because Western mining states have smaller populations, they had fewer legislators in the House of Representatives: thus Eastern interests dominated the debate.88

Politicians looked good: They were lauded for cleaning the air while saving jobs. But the envi-

ronment and the general public suffered. The costs of installing scrubbers was high, and in the early years the scrubbers were prone to failure — which meant a waste of time, manpower, money and resources used to manufacture them. These costs were usually passed on to ratepayers but sometimes to general taxpayers as well. Energy costs rose as a result. In addition, air quality improved at a slower pace than it likely would have had Congress simply set a standard and let industry figure out the best cheapest and most reliable — way to meet it. Existing power plants were expanded and repaired, in many cases keeping them running decades past their planned useful life in order to avoid building more expensive plants - which would also have been more energy-efficient and cleaner.

Other researchers have also concluded that "technology-based standards provide the weakest incentives for both abatement technology and output technology innovation."⁸⁹ Indeed, "regulated firms may fear that if they do develop a cleaner technology, the performance standard will be tightened."⁹⁰ This precludes the normal development and refinement processes most technologies need to achieve their best performance and, in many cases, can limit permissible technologies to a single one.⁹¹

In 1999, a Business Roundtable report identified 21 discrete environmental regulatory or legislative barriers to innovation.⁹² For instance, the federal government raised substantial barriers to the use of cleaner alternative fuels, including natural gas, hydropower and syngas derived from biosludges. According to the Business Roundtable, these barriers arise from "the multiple layers of permit reviews under the Clean Air Act... [,]the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission's (FERC) complicated and lengthy hydropower licensing process...[,]and the Resource Conservation Recovery Act's (RCRA) 'Derived From' rules for hazardous wastes."

"Tax, trade and environmental regulations impede energy-saving innovations."

In addition, the Business Roundtable noted a variety of regulatory obstacles to the development and deployment of energy-efficient technologies. These included "conflicting federal and state vehicle emissions standards that impede the development of more energy-efficient engine technologies; technology-specific air quality standards that result in increased materials costs, waste and energy consumption; and antiquated building codes that prohibit the use of building designs that would conserve construction materials and reduce heating reauirements."

The Roundtable identified another 17 separate tax and trade policy barriers to innovation. For example, in the tax field: "A U.S. company transferring climaterelated or other technology to its foreign subsidiary must charge the subsidiary an arm's-length royalty on which it then must pay taxes to the U.S. Treasury — even though the environmental technology transferred represents a cost to the user and does not generate any incremental income." In other words, the U.S. Treasury uses the tax code to charge companies for the privilege of updating their factories, simply because those factories are located abroad.

In the field of trade, the Roundtable identified significant regulatory restrictions on technology transfer in addition to traditional tariff barriers. It recommended reform of the Export Administration Act to "establish procedures to ensure that controls keep pace with rapidly changing commercial technology and foreign competition" and to ensure "a cost-benefit analysis [is] conducted before any new export control is imposed. "

Procedures required by the Endangered Species Act and National Environmental Policy Act add to these barriers, and politicians and even some government agencies have delayed the siting of solar power collection facilities in the Mojave Desert and other locations.⁹³ If solar power is to have any role in the national energy mix, environmental regulations should not be used to prevent solar power arrays from being sited in the most beneficial locations.

Policy Recommendation. Current regulatory barriers to innovation should be reviewed. Many regulations should be removed entirely. Others should be streamlined considerably. In general,



environmental regulations, the tax code and trade regulations should be amended so as not to provide perverse incentives against environmental and energy innovation. In addition, when examining present regulations and proposing new ones intended to protect the environment or public health, the federal government should undertake a comprehensive review of the available peer-reviewed research, and then simply set the standards to be met and establish a timeline for meeting them. This would allow entrepreneurs to discover the most efficient, effective means of meeting the standard.

Why Is This a No Regrets Policy? Industrial regulation is a potential barrier rather than an incentive to emissions reduction. Freeing the market to allow innovation without penalty will spur technological development and reduce emissions. This technology can then be transferred to other nations through development partnerships allowed through relaxations in trade regulation.

No. 10: Encourage Breakthroughs in New Technology

Energy use is the largest source of human greenhouse gas emissions. In the United States, CO_2 emissions from transportation, electric power, heating, cooking and other energy uses account for 82 percent of emissions.⁹⁴

 Petroleum used in transportation and industrial production accounts for 44 percent of energyrelated CO₂ emissions. Coal accounts for 36 percent and natural gas for 20 percent.

Thus, every proposal to reduce greenhouse gas emissions, whether international or domestic, primarily aims to restrict energy use through regulations or by imposing higher energy costs through increased taxes. These policies seek to reduce energy use absolutely or to shift energy production from fossil fuels to sources that emit less or no greenhouse gases.

Every credible cost analysis of these proposals shows that consumers will pay more for energy, and that employment, GDP and disposable household income will decline relative to what they would be absent the restrictions. For instance, a recent analysis by Charles River Associates of the Obama Administration's proposal to reduce carbon emissions estimates that if the plan becomes law, by 2025:⁹⁵

- The United States will suffer 3.2 million job losses;
- Household purchasing power will decline an average of \$1,827;
- U.S. GDP will be 0.7 percent lower than expected;
- Motor fuel prices will rise 19 percent;
- Electric power prices will rise 44 percent; and
- Natural gas prices will rise 56 percent.

Other analyses of various climate proposals result in similar cost estimates.⁹⁶

Despite these costs, the impact on atmospheric CO_2 concentrations would be minimal because developing countries are projected to account for 85 percent of emissions growth in the next two decades. Indeed, China has already surpassed the United States as the world's largest CO₂ emitter.

Current Policy. Responding to environmental concerns, the federal government currently promotes use of alternative fuels, such as cornbased ethanol for transportation and renewable sources of electricity, primarily wind and solar power. It is unclear whether corn-based ethanol as a motor fuel actually reduces net CO₂ emissions.⁹⁷ Certainly, vehicles powered by electricity or hydrogen fuel cells would significantly reduce CO₂ emissions. But these vehicles fail when judged on factors people consider when purchasing vehicles such as costs, reliability, comfort, ability to travel long-distances, towing and/or passenger capacity.

Using wind and solar technologies for electric power production is an intermittent and unreliable answer. In the best locations, solarand wind-powered generators only supply electricity 30 to 40 percent of the time. 98 Solar cells do not produce power at night and only deliver reduced amounts of electricity on cloudy, rainy or otherwise overcast days. Wind power is subject to wind speed and turbines can malfunction or break. Without storage technology, wind and solar power sources must be backed up by traditional power plants using fossil fuels, which operate on standby to fill any gaps left by wind and/or solar power.

Policy Recommendation. Substantially reducing CO₂ emissions and meeting future energy demands will require a revolution in trans-

portation and electric power technologies.⁹⁹ One way to encourage the development of these technologies is to introduce competition by establishing an "X" prize-type competition for new technologies in the fields of transportation and energy use.

Past Trials and Successes. Encouraging private innovation and investment through monetary prizes has led to significant advancements in technology. For example:

- In 1996, Dr. Peter Diamandis started a monetary prize — the Ansari X-Prize — and competition to create a private vehicle capable of space flight, with the goal of obtaining new low-cost methods of reaching orbit.
- In 2004, aerospace engineer Burt Rutan, funded by Microsoft cofounder Paul Allen, beat out 26 other teams for the \$10 million prize.

Since then, other competitions have been started:

- Another X-Prize Foundation competition aims to create a passenger vehicle that gets the equivalent of 100 miles per gallon of gasoline.
- Billionaire Richard Branson is offering a \$25 million dollar prize to anyone who can devise a technology that can remove 1 billion tons of CO₂ or other greenhouse gases per year for 10 years.

The Government and the X-Prize Model. The federal government should follow the X-Prize model and support competitions that create various technologies that respond to the twin goals of improving energy use while reducing greenhouse gas emissions. The contests could aim to create technologies that range from batteries that store power from wind and solar facilities to affordable vehicles powered by hydrogen fuel cells.

"An X-prize competition could spur new technology."

- Contests such as the X-Prize leverage investment that is often much greater than the amount of the prize awarded. In this case, the federal government would only pay the winners when and if the goal is accomplished.
- Competition and prizes spur innovation and drive risk-taking by entrepreneurial individuals. Even if only one inventor or team takes the prize, the multiple entries in a contest often result in a number of unexpected and unconventional approaches to the goal, all of which could be developed further after the competition ends.
- The competitive process often speeds up the adoption of new technologies. As part of the contest, winners could agree to license their innovations to the government for transfer overseas to developing countries. This helps the government satisfy its commitment to "clean development" and reduces emissions.

Instead of taxes, prizes could be funded out of revenues from new

oil and natural gas production in areas that are currently off-limits to exploration and production. By one recent estimate, oil production on areas that are currently off limits on public lands and on the outer-continental shelf could potentially top 2.03 million barrels a day by 2030, with natural gas production amounting to more than 5.34 billion cubic feet per day. The total revenue from expanded energy production could reach \$1.7 trillion.¹⁰⁰

In addition, new energy production increases America's domestic reserves of oil and reduces its dependence on foreign oil and gas supplies. It would also create tens of thousands of additional jobs and should reduce energy prices for consumers.

Why Is This a No Regrets Policy? The X-Prize model for new energy technology development will help improve U.S. energy security and increase domestic energy supplies, as new oil and gas fields are brought into production. Revenues from increased production will fund the development of new technologies that will lessen American dependence on fossil fuels.

Conclusion

These 10 policies, taken together, could do a great deal to mitigate the risks of global warming while at the same time promoting economic growth and global development. Moreover, in the current geopolitical climate, they represent the only prospect for genuine global agreement and as such should be examined very carefully by the new administration as an important part of its energy strategy.



Endnotes

- ^{1.} This paper draws on and in some places repeats material from Jonathan Adler, "Greenhouse Policy without Regrets: A Free Market Approach to the Uncertain Effects of Climate Change," Competitive Enterprise Institute, 2000, with additional material by Wayne Crews, Paul Georgia, Ben Lieberman, Jessica Melugin and Mara-Lee Seivert.
- ^{2.} For more detail, see the forthcoming CEI study, *A Roadmap to a Resilient Future*.
- ^{3.} Note: Since CO_2 is the principal greenhouse gas emitted by human fossil fuel use, unless otherwise specified, references to greenhouse gases refer to CO_2 emissions. Furthermore, the phrases "costs of global warming" and "costs of CO_2 emissions" are used interchangeably.
- ^{4.} The Kyoto treaty, which has not been ratified by the U.S. Senate, would require the United States to reduce greenhouse gas emissions about 40 percent. This would reduce emission levels to 7 percent below 1990 levels between 2008 and 2012. By contrast, the European Union has committed to reducing emissions about 8 percent.
- ^{5.} Stephen P.A. Brown, "Global Warming: Some Policy Implications," National Center for Policy Analysis, Policy Report No. 224, March 1999. Available at http://www.ncpa.org/pub/st224.
- ^{6.} Robert T. Watson et al., Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, *Climate Change 2001: Synthesis Report* (New York, N.Y.: Cambridge University Press, 2001).
- ^{7.} Bjorn Lomborg, *Cool It* (New York, N.Y.: Alfred A. Knopf, 2007), pages 30-31. Jerry Taylor and Peter Van Doren of the Cato Institute point out that more recent, comprehensive studies have produced lower estimates than earlier research. See Jerry Taylor and Peter Van Doren, "What Will Climate Change Cost Us?" Cato.org, December 18, 2008; available at http://www.cato.org/pub_display.php?pub_id=9850. Tol also concluded that that the studies that used better methodologies had lower estimates of social costs with smaller uncertainties than the studies using less reliable methods. Richard Tol, "The Marginal Damage Costs of Carbon Dioxide Emissions: An Assessment of the Uncertainties," *Energy Policy*, Vol. 33, No. 16, 2005, pages 2,064-74.
- ^{8.} David R. Henderson, "Climate Change Policy: Should We Tax the Poor to Help the Rich?" National Center for Policy Analysis, Brief Analysis No. 644, February 18, 2009. Available at http://www.ncpa.org/pub/ba644.
- ^{9.} A carbon tax is imposed on the energy-equivalent amount of carbon in each unit of fuel.
- ^{10.} European Environment Agency, "Energy Subsidies in the European Union: A Brief Overview," *EEA Technical Report*, January 2004. Using the February 13, 2009, currency exchange rate of 1€= \$1.2903, available at Yahoo! Finance.
- ^{11.} International Energy Agency (IEA), "World Energy Outlook, 2006."
- ^{12.} United Nations Environment Program, "Reforming Energy Subsidies," 2008.
- ^{13.} Keith Bradsher, "Fuel Subsidies Overseas Take a Toll on US," *New York Times*, July 28, 2008.
- ^{14.} International Energy Agency, "World Energy Outlook: Looking at Energy Subsidies, Paris, 1999," pages 9-10.
- ^{15.} Energy Information Administration (EIA), "Federal Financial Interventions and Subsidies in Energy Markets 2007."
- ^{16.} On the other hand, the aim of a carbon tax or cap-and-trade scheme would be to artificially slow or reverse the growth in energy use.
- ^{17.} Most of the current depreciation schedules are based on 1981 estimates, which are based on 1970s studies. Therefore, for example, computing equipment depreciation schedules are based on studies of the useful life of typewriters.

- ^{18.} See, for example, Ronald J. Sutherland and Jerry Taylor, "Time to Overhaul Federal Energy R&D," Cato Institute, Policy Analysis No. 424, 2002. Available at http://www.cato.org/pub_display.php?pub_id=2300.
- ^{19.} See Ashley Fingarson and Jane S. Shaw, "Hybrids: Made in the USA? A little-known government program that fizzled," Property and Environment Research Center, *PERC Reports*, Vol. 23, No. 1, March 2005. Available at http://www.perc. org/articles/article526.php.
- ^{20.} Department for Business and Regulatory Reform, "Meeting the Energy Challenge: A White Paper on Nuclear Power," Nuclear Regulatory Commission, January 2008; see in particular Chart 3, page 136.
- ^{21.} "One-fifth of Fossil-fuel Emissions Absorbed by Threatened Forests," *Science Daily*, February 19, 2009. Available at http://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2009/02/090218135031.htm.
- ^{22.} 2009 Draft, U.S. Draft Greenhouse Gas Inventory Report, United States Environmental Protection Agency, available at http://epa.gov/climatechange/emissions/usinventoryreport.html; and "Land Use, Land Use Change and Forestry," United State Environmental Protection Agency, available at http://epa.gov/climatechange/emissions/downloads06/06LULUCF.pdf.
- ^{23.} Stephen W. Pacala et al., "Consistent Land- and Atmospheric- Based U.S. Carbon Sink Estimates," *Science*, Vol. 292, No. 5525, June 22, 2001, pages 2,316-20.
- ^{24.} "US Fires Release Large Amounts of Carbon Dioxide," *Science Daily*, November 1, 2007. Available at http://www. sciencedaily.com/releases/2007/11/071101085029.htm.
- ^{25.} Mark Clayton, "Canada's carbon sink has sprung a leak," Christian Science Monitor, March 14, 2009. Available at http://www.etaiwannews.com/etn/news_content.php?id=892094&lang=eng_news.
- ^{26.} David Fogarty, "Australian fires release huge amount of CO2," Reuters, February 26, 2009. Available at http://www. reuters.com/article/environmentNews/idUSTRE51P12120090226.
- ^{27.} Adhityani Arga, "Indonesia world's No. 3 greenhouse gas emitter: report," Reuters, June, 4, 2007. Available at http:// www.reuters.com/article/environmentNews/idUSJAK26206220070604.
- ^{28.} Keith Crummer and Dale Knutsen, "Area Must Act to Prevent another Catastrophic Fire," Forest Foundation, 2005. Available at http://www.calforestfoundation.org/what_the_experts_say.html?ID=460.
- ^{29.} Richard L. Stroup and John A. Baden, "Endowment Areas: A Clearing in the Policy Wilderness?" *Cato Journal*, Vol. 2, No. 3, Winter 1982, pages 691-708. Available at http://www.cato.org/pubs/journal/cj2n3/cj2n3-3.pdf.
- ^{30.} For a similar approach, see H. Sterling Burnett, "Let States Manage National Forests," National Center for Policy Analysis, Brief Analysis No. 281, October 9, 1998. Available at http://www.ncpa.org/pub/ba281.
- ^{31.} Donald R. Leal, "Making Money on Timber Sales: A Federal and State Comparison," in Terry L. Anderson, ed., *Multiple Conflicts Over Multiple Uses* (Bozeman, Mont.: Political Economy Research Center, 1994).
- ^{32.} Leonard Giannessi, "Plant Biotechnology: Current and Potential Impact for Improving Pest Management in U.S. Agriculture: An Analysis of 40 Case Studies," National Center for Food and Agricultural Policy, 2002.
- ^{33.} Janet Carpenter, Allan Felsot, Timothy Goode, Michael Hammig, David Onstad and Sujatha Sankula, "Comparative Environmental Impacts of Biotechnology-Derived and Traditional Soybean, Corn, and Cotton Crops," Council on Agricultural Science and Technology, 2002.
- ^{34.} Ibid.
- ^{35.} Dennis T. Avery, *Saving the Planet with Pesticides and Plastic* (Indianapolis, Ind.: Hudson Institute, 1995).



- ^{36.} Gregory Conko, "The Boons of Biotech," in J. Bishop Grewell and Clay J. Landry, *Ecological Agrarian: Agriculture's First Evolution in 10,000 Years* (West Lafayette, Ind.: Purdue University Press, 2003), pages 115-35.
- ^{37.} Indur Goklany, "Meeting Global Food Needs: The Environmental Trade-Offs between Increasing Land Conversion and Land Productivity," *Technology*, Vol. 6, No. 107, 1999, page 120.
- ^{38.} "Genetic Engineering for Carbon Control?" *Electricity Daily*, April 23, 1999.
- ^{39.} Andrew Pollack, "Less Water, More Biotech: Drought Resistance Is the Goal, But Methods Differ," *New York Times*, October 23, 2008. Available at http://www.arcadiabiosciences.com/media/coverage/0024.pdf.
- ^{40.} 7 CFR § 340 et seq.
- ^{41.} 40 CFR § 180 et seq.
- ^{42.} Food and Drug Administration, "Statement of Policy: Foods Derived from New Plant Varieties," *Federal Register*, May 29, 1992, pages 22,984-23,005.
- ^{43.} National Research Council, Safety of Genetically Engineered Foods: Approaches to Assessing Unintended Health Effects (Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press, 2004); American Medical Association, Report 10 of the Council on Scientific Affairs (I-00): Genetically Modified Crops and Foods (Chicago, Ill.: American Medical Association, 2000); Institute of Food Technologists, IFT Expert Report on Biotechnology and Foods (Chicago, Ill.: Institute of Food Technologists, 2000).
- ^{44.} Keith Redenbaugh and Alan McHughen, "Regulatory Challenges Reduce Opportunities for Horticultural Biotechnology," *California Agriculture*, Vol. 58, No. 2, 2004, pages 106-115.
- ^{45.} See for example, Robert Paarlberg, Starved for Science: How Biotechnology is Being Kept Out of Africa (Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press, 2008); World Trade Organization, European Communities – Measures Affecting the Approval and Marketing of Biotech Products: Interim Reports of the Panel, WT/DS291/INTERIM, WT/DS292/INTERIM, and WT/DS293/INTERIM, February 7, 2006.
- ^{46.} Robert Paarlberg, *Starved for Science: How Biotechnology Is Being Kept Out of Africa* (Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press, 2008).
- ^{47.} Melting of the Arctic ice cap would not affect sea levels, because that ice is floating.
- ^{48.} Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA), "Flood Statistics." Available at http://www.floodsmart.gov/floodsmart/pages/statistics.jsp.
- ^{49.} See Eli Lehrer, "Watery Marauders: How the Federal Government Retarded the Development of Private Flood Insurance," Competitive Enterprise Institute, CEI Issue Analysis No. 8, August 2007. Available at http://www.heartland.org/ custom/semod_policybot/pdf/22839.pdf.
- ^{50.} For a detailed description of the program, see Eli Lehrer, "Reforming the National Flood Insurance Program after 35 Years of Failure," Competitive Enterprise Institute, CEI Issue Analysis No. 2, July 2008. Available at http://cei.org/cei_ files/fm/active/0/Eli%20Lehrer%20-%20Reforming%20the%20National%20Flood%20Insurance%20Program.pdf.
- ^{51.} Chad Berginnis, "Bunning-Bereuter-Blumenauer Flood Insurance Reform Act Implementation and Flood Insurance Claims Issues," Testimony before the Subcommittee on Housing and Community Opportunity, House Committee on Financial Services, April 14, 2005. Available at http://floods.org/PDF/ASFPM_Testimony_FIRA2004_4-14-05.pdf.
- ^{52.} Norbert Schwartz, "FEMA and Mitigation: Ten Years after the 1993 Midwest Flood," *Journal of Contemporary Water Research and Education*, No. 130, pages 36-40, March 2005. Available at http://www.ucowr.siu.edu/updates/130/09%20 schwartz.pdf.

- ^{53.} Government Accountability Office, "National Flood Insurance Program: Oversight of Policy Issuance and Claims," Highlights of GAO-05-532T, April 2005. Available at http://www.gao.gov/highlights/d05532thigh.pdf.
- ^{54.} National Weather Service, "Flood Losses: Compilation of Flood Loss Statistics," Hydrolic Information Center. Available at http://weather.gov/oh/hic/flood stats/Flood loss time series.shtml.
- ^{55.} FEMA, "Building on Success By the Numbers: FEMA's Response to the Historic 2004 Hurricane Season," April 28, 2005. Available at http://www.fema.gov/news/newsrelease.fema?id=17325.
- ^{56.} Tom Ross and Neal Lott, "A Climatology of 1980–2003 Extreme Weather and Climate Events," National Climatic Data Center, Technical Report No. 2003-01, December 2003.
- ^{57.} U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, "Value to the Nation: Coastal Protection, Economic Impact," Corps Program Results, Water Resource Management, January 9, 2009.
- ^{58.} H. John Heinz III Center for Science, Economics and the Environment, "Evaluation of Erosion Hazards Summary," April 2000, page 14. Available at http://www.heinzctr.org/NEW_WEB/PDF/erosnsum.pdf#zoom=100.
- ^{59.} World Resources Institute, "World GHG Emissions Flow Chart." Available at http://cait.wri.org/figures.php?page=World-FlowChart&view=100.
- ^{60.} "A troubled compromise on car CO2 emissions reached," New Europe, December 15, 2008. Available at http://www. neurope.eu/articles/91028.php.
- ^{61.} 2009 Draft U.S. Greenhouse Gas Inventory Report. Available at http://www.epa.gov/climatechange/emissions/usinvento-ryreport.html.
- ^{62.} Elaine Kurtenbach, "Reports: China auto sales surpass US for 3rd month," AP Newswire, April 9, 2009. Available at http://apnews.myway.com/article/20090408/D97E8G900.html.
- ^{63.} David Schrank and Tim Lomax, "What Has Congestion Cost Us?" *The 2007 Urban Mobility Report* (College Station, Texas: Transportation Institute, September 2007). Available at http://mobility.tamu.edu/ums/report/congestion_cost.pdf.
- ^{64.} See H. Sterling Burnett, "Will Minivans Become an Endangered Species," National Center for Policy Analysis, Brief Analysis No. 232, June 4, 1997. Available at http://www.ncpa.org/pub/ba232.
- ^{65.} "Cars, Trucks, Buses and 'Nonroad' Equipment," The Plain English Guide to the Clean Air Act, United States Environmental Protection Agency, August 29, 2008. Available at http://epa.gov/air/caa/peg/carstrucks.html.
- ^{66.} Joel Schwartz and Steven F. Hayward, "Emissions Down, Smog Up. Say What?" *Environmental Policy Outlook*, American Enterprise Institute, January – February 2004. Available at http://www.aei.org/docLib/20040121_16242graphics.pdf.
- ^{67.} Donald H. Stedman and Gary A. Bishop, *An Analysis of Remote Sensing as a Tool for Automobile Emissions Control* (Springfield, Ill.: Illinois Department of Energy and Natural Resources, 1989). Available at http://www.feat.biochem. du.edu/assets/databases/Illinois/Chicago/chic_89_report.pdf.
- ^{68.} Jason E. Bordoff, "Refuel Economy with Cash for Old Cars," Brookings Institution, January 6, 2009. Available at http:// www.brookings.edu/opinions/2009/0106_cash_for_clunkers_bordoff.aspx?p=1.
- ^{69.} Ronald Bailey, "Clearing the Air," Reason Online. Available at http://reason.com/news/printer/34800.html.
- ^{70.} "Congestion Pricing," Intelligent Transportation Decisions, June 14, 2007. Available at http://www.calccit.org/itsdecision/ serv_and_tech/Congestion_pricing/congestion_pricing_report.htm#results.



- ^{71.} "Congestion Pricing," Environmental Defense Fund, April 1, 2009. Available at http://www.edf.org/page. cfm?tagID=6241.
- ^{72.} Jim Motavalli, "Cash for Clunkers: Great Idea, But Watch Out for Classic Car Owners!" *Daily Green*, July 30, 2008. Available at http://www.thedailygreen.com/living-green/blogs/cars-transportation/cash-for-clunkers-460.
- ^{73.} Bracken Hendricks and Benjamin Goldstein, "Retiring Old Cars, Creating New Jobs," Center for American Progress, March 23, 2009, available at http://www.american progress.org/issues/2009/03/cash_for_clunkers.html; and David M. Herszenhorn and Clifford Krauss, "Cash for a Clunker? Enthusiasm Builds for Helping a Shift to Fuel Efficient Cars," *New York Times*, March 31, 2009, page 18.
- ^{74.} Federal Aviation Administration, "Free Flight: Introduction." Available at http://www.faa.gov/freeflight/ff_ov.htm#top.
- ^{75.} Securing America's Future Energy, "Recommendations to the Nation on Reducing U.S. Oil Dependence," December 2006.
- ^{76.} "Scandinavian Airlines Sets World First For Greener Aviation," SAS Press Release, February 12, 2007. Available at http://www.flysas.com/en/uk/media/Press-center/Scandinavian_Airlines_Sets_World_First_For_Greener_Aviation/.
- ^{77.} "Directive 2008/101/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 19 November 2008 amending Directive 2003/87/EC so as to include aviation activities in the scheme for greenhouse gas emission allowance trading within the Community (Text with EEA relevance)," published in *Official Journal*, January 13, 2009.
- ^{78.} Air Transport Association, March 10, 2009. Available at http://www.airlines.org/economics/energy/fuel+efficiency.htm.
- ^{79.} Ibid.
- ^{80.} As Lynn Scarlett observes, "Competitive markets have pushed entrepreneurs on farms and in factories to look for new ways to 'do more with less'— to use fewer resources and less energy in producing goods and services." Lynn Scarlett, "Doing More with Less," *Earth Report 2000*, page 45.
- ^{81.} Industry Consumption of Energy & Output, June 3, 2008. Available at http://www.statistics.gov.uk/cci/nugget. asp?id=151.
- ^{82.} Steven F. Hayward, "The United States and the Environment: Laggard or Leader," *Environmental Policy Outlook*, American Enterprise Institute, February 2008. Available at http://www.aei.org/docLib/20080221_22749EPO01Hayward_g.pdf.
- ^{83.} "Sustainability and the U.S. Energy System," Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, March 27, 2009. Available at http://newscenter.lbl.gov/feature-stories/2009/03/27/sustainability-and-energy/.
- ^{84.} Barriers to Environmental Technology Innovation and Use (Washington, D.C.: Environmental Law Institute, 1998), page 5.
- ^{85.} Ibid., page 6.
- ^{86.} Adam B. Jaffe and Robert N. Stavins, "Dynamic Incentives of Environmental Regulations: The Effects of Alternative Policy Instruments on Technology Diffusion," *Journal of Environmental Economics and Management*, November 1995, page S-46.
- ^{87.} H. Sterling Burnett, "Message to Debaters on the Economics of 2008-2009 CX Topic." Available at http://www.debatecentral.org/file_download/144/Message_to_Debaters2.pdf.
- ^{88.} Bruce A. Ackerman and William Hassler, *Clean Coal, Dirty Air* (New Haven, Conn.: Yale University Press, 1981).

^{89.} Wesley A. Magat, "The Effects of Environmental Regulation on Innovation," *Law and Contemporary Problems* (Winter/ Spring 1979), page 21.

^{90.} Ibid.

- ^{91.} Barriers to Environmental Technology, page 6.
- ^{92.} "Unleashing Innovation: The Right Approach to Global Climate Change," Business Roundtable, 1999.
- ^{93.} See, for example, Kevin Freking, "Feinstein Seeks to Block Solar Power from California Desert Land," Associated Press, March 21 2009.
- ^{94.} "Greenhouse Gases, Climate Change, and Energy," Energy Information Administration, May 2008. Available at http:// www.eia.doe.gov/bookshelf/brochures/greenhouse/Chapter1.htm.
- ^{95.} "Impact on the Economy of the Climate Provision in the Obama Administration's FY 2010 Budget Proposal," Charles River Associates International, April 2009. Available at http://www.uschamber.com/NR/rdonlyres/eitct7m2kvt5pzc56in-cay7qdfebemffqo3ucqfuhji4v7immb6oiw2bojtwbrb6st66c6hbedbj5e2zjd3urw6gaqg/0904_climateprovision.pdf.
- ^{96.} For instance, see, Stephen P.A. Brown, "Global Warming Policy: Some Economic Implications," or Robert T. Watson et al., Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, *Climate Change 2001: Synthesis Report* (New York, N.Y.: Cambridge University Press, 2001).
- ^{97.} For instance, see, Matthew Cimitile, "California takes on King Corn," *The Daily Climate* (April 20, 2009). Available at http://wwwp.dailyclimate.org/tdc-newsroom/ethanol/california-takes-on-king-corn; and Max Borders and H. Sterling Burnett, "The Environmental Costs of Ethanol," National Center for Policy Analysis, Brief Analysis No. 591, August 2, 2007. Available at http://www.ncpa.org/pub/ba591.
- ^{98.} James Schlesinger and Robert L. Hirsch, "Getting Real on Wind and Solar," *Washington Post*, April 24, 2009. Available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/04/23/AR2009042303809.html?wpisrc=newsletter&wpi src=newsletter.
- ^{99.} Ted Nordhaus and Michael Shellenberger, *Breakthrough, From the Death of Environmentalism to the Politics of Possibility*, (Boston, Mass.: Houghton Mifflin Company, 2007).
- ^{100.} Harry Vidus and Bob Hugman, *Strengthening Our Economy: The Untapped U.S. Oil and Gas Resources,* IFC International, December 12, 2008. Available at http://www.api.org/Newsroom/upload/Access_Study_Final_Report_12_8_08. pdf.



The NCPA is a nonprofit, nonpartisan organization established in 1983. Its aim is to examine public policies in areas that have a significant impact on the lives of all Americans — retirement, health care, education, taxes, the economy, the environment — and to propose innovative, market-driven solutions. The NCPA seeks to unleash the power of ideas for positive change by identifying, encouraging and aggressively marketing the best scholarly research.

Health Care Policy.

The NCPA is probably best known for developing the concept of Health Savings Accounts (HSAs), previously known as Medical Savings Accounts (MSAs). NCPA President John C. Goodman is widely acknowledged (Wall Street Journal, WebMD and the National Journal) as the "Father of HSAs." NCPA research, public education and briefings for members of Congress and the White House staff helped lead Congress to approve a pilot MSA program for small businesses and the self-employed in 1996 and to vote in 1997 to allow Medicare beneficiaries to have MSAs. In 2003, as part of Medicare reform, Congress and the President made HSAs available to all nonseniors, potentially revolutionizing the entire health care industry. HSAs now are potentially available to 250 million nonelderly Americans.

The NCPA outlined the concept of using federal tax credits to encourage private health insurance and helped formulate bipartisan proposals in both the Senate and the House. The NCPA and BlueCross BlueShield of Texas developed a plan to use money that federal, state and local governments now spend on indigent health care to help the poor purchase health insurance. The SPN Medicaid Exchange, an initiative of the NCPA for the State Policy Network, is identifying and sharing the best ideas for health care reform with researchers and policymakers in every state. NCPA President John C. Goodman is called the "Father of HSAs" by *The Wall Street Journal*, WebMD and the *National Journal*.

Taxes & Economic Growth.

The NCPA helped shape the pro-growth approach to tax policy during the 1990s. A package of tax cuts designed by the NCPA and the U.S. Chamber of Commerce in 1991 became the core of the Contract with America in 1994. Three of the five proposals (capital gains tax cut, Roth IRA and eliminating the Social Security earnings penalty) became law. A fourth proposal - rolling back the tax on Social Security benefits - passed the House of Representatives in summer 2002. The NCPA's proposal for an across-the-board tax cut became the centerpiece of President Bush's tax cut proposals.

NCPA research demonstrates the benefits of shifting the tax burden on work and productive investment to consumption. An NCPA study by Boston University economist Laurence Kotlikoff analyzed three versions of a consumption tax: a flat tax, a value-added tax and a national sales tax. Based on this work, Dr. Goodman wrote a full-page editorial for *Forbes* ("A Kinder, Gentler Flat Tax") advocating a version of the flat tax that is both progressive and fair. A major NCPA study, "Wealth, Inheritance and the Estate Tax," completely undermines the claim by proponents of the estate tax that it prevents the concentration of wealth in the hands of financial dynasties. Actually, the contribution of inheritances to the distribution of wealth in the United States is surprisingly small. Senate Majority Leader Bill Frist (R-TN) and Senator Jon Kyl (R-AZ) distributed a letter to their colleagues about the study. In his letter, Sen. Frist said, "I hope this report will offer you a fresh perspective on the merits of this issue. Now is the time for us to do something about the death tax."

Retirement Reform.

With a grant from the NCPA, economists at Texas A&M University developed a model to evaluate the future of Social Security and Medicare, working under the direction of Thomas R. Saving, who for years was one of two private-sector trustees of Social Security and Medicare.

The NCPA study, "Ten Steps to Baby Boomer Retirement," shows that as 77 million baby boomers begin to retire, the nation's institutions are totally unprepared. Promises made under Social Security, Medicare and Medicaid are completely unfunded. Private sector institutions are not doing better — millions of workers are discovering that their defined benefit pensions are unfunded and that employers are retrenching on post-retirement health care promises.

Pension Reform.

Pension reforms signed into law include ideas to improve 401(k)s developed and proposed by the NCPA and the Brookings Institution. Among the NCPA/Brookings 401(k) reforms are automatic enrollment of employees into companies' 401(k) plans, automatic contribution rate increases so that workers' contributions grow with their wages, and better default investment options for workers who do not make an investment choice.



The NCPA's online Social Security calculator allows visitors to discover their expected taxes and benefits and how much they would have accumulated had their taxes been invested privately.

Environment & Energy.

The NCPA's E-Team is one of the largest collections of energy and environmental policy experts and scientists who believe that sound science, economic prosperity and protecting the environment are compatible. The team seeks to correct misinformation and promote sensible solutions to energy and environment problems. A pathbreaking 2001 NCPA study showed that the costs of the Kyoto agreement to reduce carbon emissions in developed countries would far exceed any benefits.

Educating the next generation.

The NCPA's Debate Central is the most comprehensive online site for free information for 400,000 U.S. high school debaters. In 2006, the site drew more than one million hits per month. Debate Central received the prestigious Templeton Freedom Prize for Student Outreach.

Promoting Ideas.

NCPA studies, ideas and experts are quoted frequently in news stories nationwide. Columns written by NCPA scholars appear regularly in national publications such as the *Wall Street Journal*, the *Washington Times, USA Today* and many other major-market daily newspapers, as well as on radio talk shows, on television public affairs programs, and in public policy newsletters. According to media figures from Burrelle's, more than 900,000 people daily read or hear about NCPA ideas and activities somewhere in the United States.

What Others Say About the NCPA



"The NCPA generates more analysis per dollar than any think tank in the country. It does an amazingly good job of going out and finding the right things and talking about them in intelligent ways."

Newt Gingrich, former Speaker of the U.S. House of Representatives



"We know what works. It's what the NCPA talks about: limited government, economic freedom; things like health savings accounts. These things work, allowing people choices.We've seen how this created America."

John Stossel, co-anchor ABC-TV's *20/20*



"I don't know of any organization in America that produces better ideas with less money than the NCPA."

Phil Gramm, former U.S. Senator



"Thank you . . . for advocating such radical causes as balanced budgets, limited government and tax reform, and to be able to try and bring power back to the people."

Tommy Thompson, former Secretary of Health and Human Services

The NCPA is a 501(c)(3) nonprofit public policy organization. We depend entirely on the financial support of individuals, corporations and foundations that believe in private sector solutions to public policy problems. You can contribute to our effort by mailing your donation to our Dallas headquarters or logging onto our Web site at www.ncpa.org and clicking "Donate."